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ENCLOSURE

Site History and Assessments
Site History

Four UST's were installed at this site on December 1998 by Equilon Enterprises. The USTs included
one-10,000 gallon diesel tank, two-12,000 gallon and one-20,000 gallon gasoline tanks. Shell took over
operation of the four USTs in March 2004. In November 2004, the tanks were put in temporary closure
and were permanently closed in place in April 2005. In November 2005, the Bureau of Indian Affairs
(BIA) stated in a letter to the Yavapai Apache Nation that the lease held by Shell for this site was
cancelled and the property is held in Trust by the United Stated for the beneficial use of the Yavapai
Apache Nation. The Tribe removed the four USTs in August 2006 and confirmed presence of benzene
in groundwater above the federal maximum contaminant level (MCL).

Previous Site Assessments

6/2004 Shell retained Miller Brooks to conduct Phase I Environmental Site Assessment (ESA)
‘which identified two, 410-feet deep groundwater production wells, 800 feet west of the
site. (Note: Groundwater depth at the site was at 12-14 feet below ground surface (bgs)
and groundwater flows to the south-southeast.)

7/2004 Shell retained Miller Brooks to conduct Phase II ESA which included drilling 15 soil
borings to collect soil and grab groundwater samples. Benzene was detected in one
groundwater sample at 1.1 parts per billion (ppb) (MCL, 5 ppb) and methyl tert-butyl
ether (MTBE) in four groundwater samples ranging from 2.2 — 77 ppb (MCL, 11 ppb).
None of the soil samples have detectable petroleum hydrocarbons.

8/2005 Shell retained Miller Brooks to conduct a Site Characterization Investigation which
included drilling five soil borings to 15-16 feet bgs to collect soil and grab groundwater
samples. Groundwater was only encountered in one location. Soil and groundwater
samples all were non-detect for petroleum hydrocarbons. Miller Brooks recommended
NFA.

- 8/2006 Yavapai contracted Terranext to remove the 4 USTs. All soil samples collected from the
UST pit was non-detect for petroleum hydrocarbons. A grab groundwater sample from
the excavation detected 20 ppb benzene, which is above the MCL of 5 ppb.

2015 Seil and Groundwater Sampling

Since 2006, EPA issued several letters to the Tribe regarding the contamination at the site. However, in
July 2015, EPA initiated correspondence with Shell Oil Products (Shell), who was the owner and
operator of the USTs and were therefore responsible to respond to the release until EPA determined that
no further action is needed. EPA requested Shell to conduct groundwater sampling at the site. Shell
retained AECOM of Phoenix, Arizona to conduct soil and groundwater sampling at the site.

AECOM conducted the environmental sampling in November 2015; the results of the analysis indicated
the levels of contaminants of concern in soil and groundwater were either non-detect (ND) or below the
MCL. The total petroleum hydrocarbon (TPH) detected were all below 1 part per million (ppm)




indicating that there is negligible residual contamination in the subsurface. The benzene level i in
groundwater was ND (<0.5 ppb) indicating significant attenuation has occurred. Another contaminant of
concerni (COC) was MTBE which was detected above MCL in 2004 and was ND (<0.5 ppb) in this ’
sampling event. °









